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 ACADEMIC SENATE 

MINUTES
MEETING 7
February 6, 2013, 2:00-4:00 p.m.

Towner Auditorium - PSY 150

1. CALL TO ORDER: 2:05 p.m.
2. APPROVAL OF AGENDA: Senator Olson requested to switch the time certain from 8.2 to 8.3. The request was approved.
3. APPROVAL OF MINUTES

3.1 Academic Senate Minutes of December 5, 2013.  The minutes were unanimously approved.
4. REPORTS OF STANDING COMMITTEES AND COUNCILS

4.1 Executive Committee
4.1.1 Announcements by Chair O’Connor:
· Please make sure to read the digital version of the Long Beach Press Telegram article about incoming CSULB President Conoley’s mission for the University. The printable version does not include the last part of the article, which states her vision and priorities for the campus. You may find the complete article in digital form on the Academic Senate website and at the following link: 
http://www.presstelegram.com/social-affairs/20140201/exclusive-interview-new-cal-state-long-beach-president-jane-close-conoley-and-her-relentless-style
· President Para was acknowledged for his exceptional leadership through his service as CSULB’s Interim President. 
· COTA Associate Dean Cyrus Parker Jeannette was selected to serve as new Dean of the College of the Arts and will start in the position this summer. Chris Miles was acknowledged for his great work as Interim COTA Dean. 
· Keith Freesemann just accepted his interim appointment as the University ombudsperson. Betsy Decyk was acknowledged for her service in this position over the years. 

· Simon Kim will be the next AVP of ORSP beginning in the summer. Zed Mason was acknowledged for a great Job during his interim AVP position in the Office of Research & Sponsored Programs. 
· The significant increase in RSCA funding will contribute significantly to faculty and student success. 

· Update on the Senate Task Force on the Study of Languages at CSULB: A university-wide call went out yesterday to invite membership nominations from CSULB faculty. Nominations are due to the Office of the Academic Senate on Tuesday, November 11, at noon. The Senate Executive Committee will finalize the membership of the task force that afternoon.
4.2 Nominating Committee:
Grade Appeals Committee (GAC):

Lorin Johnson (COTA), replacement for Alan Shockley this spring semester 

Teresa Chen (Advanced Studies in Education and Counseling Dept., CED), replacement for Bita Ghafoori this Spring semester.

Savitri Singh-Carlson, replacement for Christine Galvan this spring semester
Advisory (or Ad Hoc) Committee for Patents and Copyrights (ACPC):

Lesley Farmer (CED) (well-versed on copyright issues) 

Roger Acey (CNSM) (well-versed on patent issues)

Jon Stone (CLA) (well-versed on copyright issues)
Campus Academic Calendar Committee (CACC):  

Teresa Wright (Chair, Political Science Dept., CLA)

Wendy Reiboldt (Chair, Family and Consumer Sciences Dept., CHHS).  Alternate
University Awards Committee (UAC):

Kathleen Lacey (CBA)   Term 2015

All of the proposed nominations were unanimously approved by the Academic Senate. 

In addition, Chair O’Connor announced the need for a COE representative on the Nominating Committee. Senator Saadeh agreed to serve and this nomination was unanimously approved. 
4.3 Councils

4.3.1 Status of Policies before the Senate Consent Calendar: None
5. REPORTS OF SPECIAL COMMITTEES: None
6. SPECIAL ORDERS
6.1 Report: President Para (TIME CERTAIN: 2:10 p.m.)
· President Para was pleased to announce that the new CSULB President, Dr. Conoley, is the first female president in the 65-year history of our institution. Dr. Conoley is planning several visits to the campus before officially beginning her position this summer. 
· Keith Freesemann has accepted the interim position as the University Ombuds. 
· The Governor’s budget was consistent with expectations, except for the $50 million fund offer for “innovation”. This money must be shared among the three systems of higher education in California: the community colleges, the CSU, and the UC. There is currently no clear indication how monies from this fund will be distributed, but the committee charged with making decisions about fundable proposals will include representatives from the UC, the CSU, and the community colleges.
· “NBC Learn” is a large repository of information which was produced and archived by NBC and includes: presentations, NBC news stories, Meet the Press, Dateline, newscasts, and other related information. Via the Long Beach Promise, the CSU System has purchased licenses for all CSU faculty, staff, and students for a reasonable price. The three year contract begins July 1, but we should be able to have access to the archive by March 1. 

· “The Dream.US” is a multi-million dollar scholarship fund that supports undocumented immigrant youth to pursue a college education.  It is an approximately $50 million project to help provide funds for undocumented students graduating high school in any US state. This program can be a great resource for some of our students in the future. 
· In the Board of Trustees (BOT) meeting last week, Chancellor White gave an address which included the following highlights: 1. Increased strategic TT faculty hiring, 2. Enhanced advising (E-Advising), 3. Bottleneck initiative, 4. Student preparation, 5. High impact practices must be included, 6.Expand database collection and decision making, 7. Improve transfer completion rates.  
6.2 Report: CFA, Teri Yamada (TIME CERTAIN: 2:20 p.m.)
· Bargaining appears to be going smoothly; eight meetings are already scheduled for the next six-month period. Agreements regarding grievance processes have already been addressed to allow streamlining in this area. 
· CFA gave a presentation to the Board of Trustees (BOT) about work-load issues to initiate system-wide improvements. 
· Our bargaining team gave a presentation to the CSU on the importance of SSI (Service Step Increases) and GSI (general salary increases), which had both been discontinued in the last 5-6 years. 

· Issues about tenure lines and contingent faculty: Faculty are overworked and underpaid (research indicates that a faculty member’s salary divided by the actual time a faculty member spends working amounts to an estimated average of $8.00 per hour.) This issue needs to be revisited, now that we have a more stable budget.
· We must support our campus staff members as well and realize that they are also experiencing work-load and compensation issues due to budget cuts in recent years.  

7. UNFINISHED BUSINESS: 
7.1 Proposal: Academic Centers and Institutes: Policy on Formation and Review 

(AS-904-13/FPPC/URC), SECOND READING (TIME CERTAIN: 3:00 p.m.)
Section 7.1: In the2013 fall semester, Senator Schürer initiated an amendment to ensure that ACI faculty directors are hired through the appropriate channels. After research and discussion over the winter break, Senator Colburn developed an amendment that addressed and clarified this area of concern.  This amendment was evaluated to assure it did not conflict with existing laws or University Policies.  
A vote in regard to the modified amendment ensued:

Approved: 45

Declined: 2
The amendment was approved. 

Appendices sections:

Senator Soni made a motion that all modifications to the exhibits in this policy would have to be discussed in consultation with the AVP of ORSP and approved by the Senate Executive Committee. A discussion ensued regarding the term “in consultation with”. The phrase “The exhibits that follow are documents that are part of the policy but that may be modified by the Executive Committee of the Academic Senate in consultation with the Provost or designee” was added to clarify the terms in question. Further discussion ensued to assure this phrase is sufficient to cover the areas of concern expressed by certain members of the Academic Senate and was given its own separate section, 9.0.
A vote ensued to add section 9.0: 

Approved: 41

Declined: 3

This motion was approved. 
Exhibit B: 

Section 6.D: The motion to add “Associated Faculty” was deleted as it was not moved. 
Proposed changes from 6.D - 8.D were approved.
Section 9: this amendment was approved. 
Exhibit B was approved as amended. 

Exhibit E. 

Senator Schürer requested the term “Solvency” be replaced with “Self-support” to be consistent with the rest of the policy. 
After some discussion a vote ensued: 

Approved: 36

Declined: 3

This amendment was approved. 

A vote on the ACI Policy in total ensued:

Approved: 37
Declined: 2
The Policy as a whole was approved. 
The approved document will be reviewed by the Academic Senate Office and may include small non-substantive changes to assure it is consistent and grammatically correct.
8. NEW BUSINESS: 
8.1 Proposal: CHHS, Request to change name of Department of, and Degree in, Communicative Disorders to Department of, and Degree in, Speech Language Pathology 
(AS-926-14/CEPC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:30 p.m.)

Senator Madding gave a brief explanation for the history of the name “Commutative Disorders,” which was originally used as a broad umbrella term. The need to have that general term is no longer present, as the programs which necessitated the name are no longer offered by CSULB. The new proposed name will help better represent what the degree currently offers. CHHS Dean Millar indicated that both the Dean’s Office and CHHS’s Faculty Council approved this change. 

8.2 Proposal: Policy on Education Abroad and Exchange Agreements 
(AS-935-14/CEPC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:50 p.m.)

Senator Marcus explained that the writing of this policy was prompted by three Exec Orders in Dec. 2012. There are different types of education abroad programs available to our students; instead of having a series of policies that cover the different types of programs individually, it was established that there should be one policy that brings all programs together under one roof and clarifies the roles of all stakeholders involved.  

Senator Chun asked if this policy would be the appropriate place to address the issue of students dealing with mental health emergencies as well as the processes and procedures that need to be followed if this type of emergency were to take place while traveling.  Senator Olson clarified that these procedures are not covered in this policy because students take an educational leave to travel with a provider and each provider has its own system in place for such incidences. However the companies must be approved by the University and all processes and procedures are evaluated before new programs are approved, including procedures when dealing with mental health issues. Senator Chun suggested including some language in the policy to give faculty guidance if necessary.  Senator Schürer requested that the procedure (as articulated in the policy) specifically evaluate the extent to which third-party providers assist faculty teaching in study abroad programs in dealing with student emergencies.
8.3 Proposal: Policy Revision, Requirements for Master’s Degrees

(AS-927-14/CEPC) FIRST READING (TIME CERTAIN: 2:40 p.m.)

Senator Brazier gave a brief explanation regarding the modifications made on the document. The most significant edit refers to the wording in the original document which indicates that students who are pursuing multiple Masters Programs may share units between the different degrees. The Chancellor’s Office opposes this and thus the wording was changed. 
9. ADJOURNMENT
: 3:25 p.m. 

